MARCH 18, 2008 PLANNING COMMISSION MINUTES

e.
Public Hearing and Action on North Sky Annexation, Zoning and Planned Project Site Plan, 31.77 acres, west side of Pontiac Trail north of Skydale.  A request to annex a 3.43-acre portion of the 31.77-acre site into the City, a request to zone 1.91 acres from TWP (Township District) to R1D (Single-Family Dwelling District) and 29.86 acres from TWP and R3 (Townhouse District) to R4A (Multiple-Family Dwelling District), and a proposal to construct 196 residential units and 240 parking spaces – Staff Recommendation:  Approval of Annexation and Zoning, Table of Site Plan

DiLeo explained the proposal and showed photographs of the property.
Scott Betzoldt, of MCI, representing the petitioner, stated that the previously approved North Sky project is being proposed for revision to add the two parcels at the front of the property along Pontiac Trail and to add 14 more residential units.  He said staff was recommending the site plan be tabled because two service units were unable to complete their reviews; however, he said their comments have now been provided and they were very, very minor.  He said they have addressed all of these comments and asked the Planning Commission to consider recommending approval of the site plan contingent on staff confirming that the comments had been adequately addressed.

Paul Spemmer, 2853 Pontiac Trail, stated that he lived one lot away from this development site.  He expressed concern about the City’s policy to notify property owners and occupants within 300 feet of a proposal.  He lived within 300 feet of this proposal with the lots along Pontiac Trail being added to the project; however, he did not live within 300 feet of the project as originally proposed.  He suggested that the 300-foot measurement was inadequate and that the area affected by this proposal was much larger.  He stated that other residents in the area were not present this evening because they did not receive a 300-foot notice, yet they would be affected by this project.  He said a traffic study was done in 2004, but now there was a new high school that was constructed, which would affect children in this area going to school.  There was no direct access to that school from this area, he said.  He believed this whole area needed to be considered, not just this particular piece of property.

Jen Palmer, president of the Northside Glen Condominium Association, supported the comments of the previous speaker.  She said she was speaking on behalf of many of the Northside Glen residents, but not all of them because they received notice of this project on March 3 and it took time for them to obtain a majority decision with such a large association.  However, she said, there were a significant number of residents who contacted the association board about concerns.  She questioned the possibility of notifying residents about development proposals sooner.  She spoke about access to M-14 and offered suggestions for improvements, such as writing on the road itself that says traffic should move to the left in order to let the cars entering from Main Street and Barton Drive onto the highway.  She said residents also expressed concern about how this project might impact property values.  

Bill Kinley, one of the petitioners, stated that the annexation of the additional property would make it consistent with the remainder of the site.  He said the portion of the property where they were proposing the “cottage-style” units was most appropriate for this type of unit, stating that they were an overwhelmingly desired type of home.

Noting no further speakers, Pratt declared the public hearing closed.

Moved by Carlberg, seconded by Mahler, that the Ann Arbor City Planning Commission hereby recommends that the Mayor and City Council approve the North Sky Annexation and Zoning from TWP (Township District) and R3 (Townhouse District) to R1D (Single-Family Dwelling District) and R4A (Multiple-Family Dwelling District).

Moved by Carlberg, seconded by Mahler, that the Ann Arbor City Planning Commission hereby recommends that the Mayor and City Council approve the North Sky Planned Project Site Plan and Development Agreement.
Pratt summarized the concerns expressed during the public hearing:  traffic on Pontiac Trail, impact on property values, and public process.

Carlberg stated that the City recently undertook an extensive community process to revise the Northeast Area Plan, a four-year process that included a transportation component.  She said the zoning proposed for this site was appropriate, noting that it related well to the Master Plan with its recommendation for a mixture of fairly dense housing.  During deliberations on the plan, she said, there was consideration as to whether Pontiac Trail could handle this much traffic.  She said this road was used less frequently than other similar corridors in the City and that this type of housing could be accomplished here.  She believed it was appropriate to support the annexation and zoning of this property.

Potts asked how the land came to be cleared of all its vegetation.

DiLeo stated that clearance of the land was done with appropriate permits issued by the City based on the approved site plan for the property.  After the land was cleared, she said, the petitioners reconsidered and submitted a revised proposal for the land, adding the parcels along Pontiac Trail.  She said there were no natural features on the parcels along Pontiac Trail.

Spemmer (resident) asked where the traffic from this development would go, stating that the streets in this area were not large streets and this was an area where residents did not appreciate additional traffic.

Pratt explained about the lengthy community debate about traffic that took place for about six years during the Northeast Area Plan process.  He noted that the school board did not consult with the City about routes to the schools.  He thought it would be helpful to have more current information about the volume of traffic in this area.  Although the traffic study said there was an acceptable level of service, he wondered if there had been any change to that with this development.

Betzoldt stated that a 24-hour count was not necessarily a useful piece of information when looking at intersection capacities.  He said planning staff provided the traffic count information based on existing City records to illustrate the magnitude of traffic on Pontiac Trail relative to other streets in the City.  He said a traffic study was done in 2004 and was updated several months ago, resulting in traffic levels having been reduced.  He stated that this development would not reduce the level of service for any of the intersections.

Pratt did not recall if the Capital Improvements Plan contained anything relative to Pontiac Trail and said it would be helpful to know about proposed improvements to the road.  He said the road was not in the greatest of condition and he did not entirely understand the City’s jurisdiction.  He stated that coming from Barton Drive and turning left onto Pontiac Trail seemed to be problematic and he wondered about a future left turn lane at that intersection.    

Mahler expressed concern about the setbacks and the big discrepancy in terms of what was being asked relative to the concession.  He said the justification contained in the staff report did not necessarily persuade him to agree to such a significant reduction in setbacks.

Betzoldt stated that they were unable to develop a traditional neighborhood here with the setbacks required under existing zoning and, through cooperation with City staff, they were able to resolve the setback issues.  He said staff and the petitioner were able to negotiate a new, modern setback for a more urban setting, with front porches close to the sidewalks.  It was through these negotiations, he said, that certain concessions would be made to the public street standards.  

Mahler stated that a traditional neighborhood design could mean something else entirely to someone else.  

Westphal echoed staff’s concerns about the usefulness of the open spaces and asked the petitioner to comment on that.  He said it has been his experience that irregularly shaped, sloped spaces provided a lawn buffering only, that they were not active spaces.

Betzoldt stated that the proposed open space layout was responsive to the bowl depression on the site and the existing topography.  He said they thought it would be valuable to have two community open space areas at each end of the site.  

Kinley stated that there would be no garages facing the street, noting that they wanted to design a neighborhood with a community feel, similar to homes in the Old West Side and Burns Park.  He said they were not trying to follow a suburban kind of design, adding that this proposal was consistent with the density encouraged by the Northeast Area Plan.  He said the R4A zoning was suggested by staff to make it consistent with the rest of the neighborhood.

Westphal asked if the open spaces would be usable.

Betzoldt replied that the grade of the open space areas would be level and that they would be usable.

Pratt was surprised that there was no tot lot in this proposal.

Kinley said they have not yet finalized what they were going to put in those spaces.

Potts expressed concern about limited space for parking and said people who have lived in these similar situations have complained about the lack of parking.  She said people stop entertaining because there was not enough parking for their guests.  She acknowledged that it may be too late to change this on the plan, but she hoped there would be adequate guest parking somewhere besides in front of the garages.

Pratt asked staff about the outstanding items.

DiLeo stated that they were relatively minor.  She said the details asked to be added by Systems Planning staff had been added and it was just a matter of confirming that they were adequate.  A full review was not required, she said.  

A vote on the first motion (annexation and zoning) showed:



YEAS:
Borum, Carlberg, Emaus, Lowenstein, Mahler, Potts, Pratt, Westphal



NAYS:
None



ABSENT:
Bona

Motion carried.
A vote on the second motion (site plan) showed:



YEAS:
Borum, Carlberg, Emaus, Lowenstein, Pratt, Westphal



NAYS:
Mahler, Potts



ABSENT:
Bona

Motion carried.
Pratt expected that the outstanding site plan issues would be addressed, including play equipment in the open space area.
